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A 68-year-old woman with a medical 
history of hypertension, hyperlipidemia, 
and hypothyroidism presented to the 
emergency department with a decrease 
in vision bilaterally, more on the right side, 
for 4 weeks prior to the presentation. She 
also reported an associated headache. 
The patient denied any nausea, vomiting, 
eye pain, eye discharge, recent viral ill-
ness, or changes in weight or appetite.

Physical examination
Upon presentation, the patient had a 

heart rate of 89 beats/min, a blood pres-
sure of 145/89 mm Hg, a respiratory rate of 
18 breaths/min, a temperature of 36.6°C, 
and an oxygen saturation level of 100% on 
room air. 

Physical examination results were sig-
nificant for bitemporal hemianopsia more 
on the right side than the left, decreased 
visual acuity more on the right than the 
left with normal extraocular muscle move-

ment, and no focal neurological deficits.

Diagnostic testing
Laboratory values were as follows: 

white blood cells, 5.8 × 103/µL (reference, 

4.0-11.0 × 103/µL); hemoglobin, 12.3 g/dL 
(reference, 12.0-16.0 g/dL); platelets, 239 
× 103/µL (reference, 150-400 × 103/µL); 
erythrocyte sedimentation rate, 49 mm/hr 
(reference, 0-15 mm/hour); and angioten-
sin-converting enzyme (ACE) serum, 58 
U/L (reference, 9-67 U/L). 

A pituitary magnetic resonance imag-
ing (MRI) study with and without contrast 
revealed the presence of infiltration of the 
pituitary gland (Figure 1), stalk and bilat-
eral cavernous sinus (Figure 2), and ten-
torium. A computed tomography scan of 
the thorax with contrast showed the pres-
ence of shotty mediastinal and hilar nodes 
with one large subcarinal node measuring 
2 cm. 

The patient was started on intrave-
nous dexamethasone, and a workup for 
sarcoidosis was conducted. A pituitary 
hormone analysis showed panhypopitu-
itarism, with laboratory values as follows: 
serum follicle-stimulating hormone, less 
than 0.70 mIU/mL (reference, 1.5-12.4 
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Figure 1. MRI resolution of the sellar and suprasellar mass with an empty, expanded sella in 
2021.
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mIU/mL); luteinizing hormone, less than 
0.20 mIU/mL (reference, 1.37-9.00 mIU/
mL); prolactin, 10.70 µg/dL (reference, 
3.0-30.0 µg/dL); morning serum cortisol, 
less than 2 µg/dL (reference, 5-23 µg/dL); 
adrenocorticotropic hormone, less than 
5 pg/mL (reference, 6-50 pg/mL); thy-
roid-stimulating hormone, 0.067 mIU/mL 
(reference, 0.465-4.680 mIU/mL); and free 
T4, 0.0039 µg/dL (reference, 0.0078-0.0219 
µg/dL). Thyroid peroxidase and thyroglob-
ulin antibodies test results were negative.

The patient underwent bronchial lavage, 
which showed histocytes and CD4/CD8 
ratio of 0.8. The patient underwent lumbar 
puncture, with analysis of a cerebrospinal 
fluid, showing an ACE level of 9 U/L (ref-
erence, < 15 U/L). A diagnosis of hypop-
ituitarism secondary to neurosarcoidosis 
was made, and the patient was started on 
prednisone, 60 mg/d gradually tapered to 
7.5 mg/d. The patient has reported no re-
currence of symptoms to date.

Patient Outcome
In 2022, 11 years after the diagnosis was 

made, the patient underwent a repeat MRI 
of the enhancing sellar and suprasellar 
mass, results of which showed ultimate-
ly an empty, expanded sella turcica. The 
patient has been clinically stable despite 
these changes. She is currently on a reg-
imen of replacement of levothyroxine, 

50 µg and prednisone, 7.5 mg daily. The 
patient remains symptom-free with com-
plete recovery and remains clinically and 
biochemically euthyroid.

Discussion
Sarcoidosis is a multisystem granulo-

matous disorder characterized patholog-
ically by the presence of noncaseating 
granulomas.1,2,6 Neurosarcoidosis (NS) is 
a heterogeneous disease resulting from 
nervous system involvement by sarcoid 
granulomas. Three criteria are usually re-
quired for definitive diagnosis of NS: clin-
ical and radiologic manifestations, nonca-
seating sarcoid granulomas by histology, 
and no evidence of alternative disease.1,4

Sarcoidosis typically occurs in adults 
aged 20 to 40 years.1 About 5% to 15% of 
patients with sarcoidosis develop NS.1-3 
Once NS is diagnosed, immunosuppres-
sion is the key to disease treatment, and 
corticosteroids play an important role 
along with other immunomodulatory 
drugs (eg, hydroxychloroquine, pentox-
ifylline, thalidomide, and infliximab) and 
immunosuppressive drugs (eg, metho-
trexate, azathioprine, cyclosporine, and 
cyclophosphamide).2,5,7 The long-term 
course of patients with NS remains un-
clear, with a mortality rate of 5% to 10%, as 
a direct consequence of its inflammatory 
state.8 The prognosis for patients with NS 

varies.2,9 Most patients have chronic pro-
gressive courses.2 MRI abnormalities usu-
ally improve with corticosteroid treatment, 
as seen in our case, but most endocrine 
defects are irreversible despite regression 
of the granulomatous process.2,7,8

Conclusion
Our case highlights the importance of 

considering NS high in the differential di-
agnosis of patients with known sarcoid-
osis who develop neurologic symptoms 
or in patients presenting de novo with a 
constellation of findings consistent with 
the disease. Our case also highlights the 
diagnostic evaluation and treatment of 
NS and the importance of appropriate fol-
low-up care.
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